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KIC, Ruth Frassetto Team Up for 
Park Makeover

KMAC Votes to 
Enclose PSB Deck 
and District News
By Linnea Due

 The Kensington Municipal Advisory 
Committee’s (KMAC) January 25 Zoom 
meeting attracted an unusual number of 
viewers due to a variance notice sent to 
households within 300 feet of the Public 
Safety Building at 217 Arlington Avenue. 
At issue was the fire district’s plan to 
enclose the outside deck on the second 
floor of the building. Although the enclo-
sure would not increase the building’s 
footprint, it needed a variance because 
the side lot size is smaller than required 
for interior space as opposed to a deck. 
As unincorporated Kensington does not 
have its own building department, KMAC 
advises county staff on view, variances, 
and other building-related matters. In its 
advisory role, it cannot grant variances and 
permits but county supervisors and staff 
usually abide by the conclusions of munici-
pal advisory committees.

 Fire district board president Larry Nagel 
opened the discussion by explaining that 
the idea was to trade 315 square feet (SF) 
of deck for 340SF of indoor space, slated 
for fire department offices. ”Every square 
foot is precious,” Nagel said. “We’re not 
allowed to increase the footprint of the 
building. We’re not allowed to put on 
another story. We’re being forced to give 
up space in terms of the county requiring 
an elevator.”

 Fire board general manager Bill Hansell 
explained that the building needs substantial 

See Park, page 5

By Linnea Due
 Sarah Gough and her family moved to 

Hong Kong in the spring of 2011, intending 
to stay just two or three years. They loved 
the vibrant city and their work there and 
extended their stay to nine years, during 
which they rented their house in Kensing-
ton. When they returned to Kensington in 
the fall of 2020, Gough says that she was 
struck by how the Arlington corridor had 
deteriorated in their absence—an unhappy 
change exemplified by the small triangular 
park, commonly called the gore lot, at the 
corner of Arlington and Coventry Road.

“We noticed the stark difference,” Gough 
says, “especially in that corner park. I live 
on Coventry and see that lot every day. 

See KMAC, page 7

In the midst of the pandemic, I found its 
deterioration even more depressing.  I 
wanted to help, so I reached out to mem-
bers of the KPPCSD board (the Kensington 
Police Protection and Community Services 
District owns the corner park), and its 
directors suggested I talk to the Kensington 
Improvement Club.”

This proved a fortuitous recommenda-
tion. Gough’s interest in reviving the little 
park was received “with open arms” by 
the KIC board, and she was invited not 
only to pursue the park project but to 
join the board. Now board vice president, 
Gough found that beautifying the park was 

From left, Lisa Caronna, Ruth Frassetto, and Sarah Gough meet to examine plans to beautify the park at 
the corner of the Arlington and Coventry Road. Photo by Susan Brenner.
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The Kensington Community Council is dedicated to the 
improvement, development, and education of the commu-
nity, and to the promotion of social welfare in Kensington. 
It enriches the community by providing educational and 
recreational programs for all ages and by publishing the 
Outlook, a monthly newsletter that covers local events 
and issues. KCC also provides a forum for all Kensington 
community groups to meet and coordinate their respec-
tive efforts toward the common good of the community. 
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Opinions expressed in Letters to the Editor are those  
of the writers and do not reflect the opinion of the Out-
look, its editor, or the Kensington Community Council. 
Letters must be signed and include the resident’s phone 
number and address (which will not be printed). Letters 
350 words or under will appear in the print edition (space 
permitting). Any letter over 350 words will be printed in 
the online edition only. Publication of letters and articles 
is subject to space and the editor’s discretion. Obituar-
ies of Kensington residents are printed without charge. 
All material must be received by the 10th of the month 
preceding issue date; submit by email to editor@kens-
ingtonoutlook.com. No press releases or PDFs; Word 
documents or text in the body of an email are acceptable. 

Use one space, not two, after all periods. 

Kensington and Beyond Update
February 2022

Interest rates are still affordable and buyers and sellers 
are on the move. Housing inventory is low and demand 
is high. If you are considering selling or just wish to know 
the value of your home in today’s market, call me. The 
appointment is complementary and confi dential.

Compass is a licensed real estate broker and abides by Equal Housing Opportunity laws. All material
presented herein is intended for informational purposes only. Exact dimensions can be obtained by
retaining the services of an architect or engineer. This is not intended to solicit property already listed.

Ruth Frassetto, CRS | 510.697.8606 | ruth.frassetto@compass.com | DRE 00779030
Over 25+ years of experience you can count on.

SOLD | 955 Leneve Place, El Cerrito Hills | Off ered at: $1,195,000 | Sold: $1,550,000
To view online, visit: 805leneve.com

JUST LISTED | 7221 Cutting Blvd. El Cerrito Hills 5 BR | 3 BA 
Berkeley Hills Country Club-Meadows Home | Offered at: $1,658,000

To view online, visit: 7221cutting.com
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PUBLIC SAFETY REMINDER 
 Mass Messaging by Cell Phone

Phonevite (phonevite.com) is a communication tool that offers a fast, easy-to-use  
and inexpensive way to send a voice mail message to a large group of designated 
contacts. To alert members of a group of an imminent emergency (e.g., wildfire), a 
designated member of the group can send all members listed on a predetermined 
phone roster by logging into the system from a cell phone, recording a message and 
sending it to all members. The cost is only 5 cents per call with no minimum. A mes-
sage to 30 people costs only $1.50! Cortis Cooper and his Wildcat Watch Group use 
Phonevite to alert members of a confirmed and threatening wildfire. Phonevite can 
also be incorporated into communications for existing groups, such as CERT. 

-Paul Moss

LICENSE #721226
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INTERIOR AND EXTERIOR 
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COMMERCIAL AND RESIDENTIAL
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• EPA certified painters
• All work guaranteed

510.654.3339
www.omnipainting.com

BAKING WITH PRIDE SINCE 1984

CAFÉ & BAKERY
FAMILY OWNED & OPERATED

372 COLUSA AVE
KENSINGTON CA 94707

(510 ) 596 -9935

M–F: 7AM - 5PM WEEKENDS: 8AM - 4PM

VISIT US ON THE WEB @ WWW.SEMIFREDDIS.COM
OR AT OUR STORE IN BERKELEY, 3084 CLAREMONT AVE.

SEMIFREDDI’S

Save a Life, Learn CPR
The Kensington Fire Protection District is offering CPR and First Aid classes on two 

Saturdays, April 16 and May 21. Classes meet at the El Cerrito Community Center on 
Moeser. The CPR class is from 8:30am-noon and the First Aid class is from 1-4:30pm. 
Wear comfortable clothes. Register by calling (510) 215-4450. The fee is $55 per class 
for Kensington residents.
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Build New to House Both Districts
Dear Editor:

Our public safety building (PSB) is unsafe and due for a necessary upgrade and retrofit 
for the safety of its occupants. Before pursuing that path, the Fire Board considered 
constructing a new PSB on Kensington Park property to house both the police (PD) and 
fire districts (FD) on an unused slope that opens out to the Arlington. This idea has been 
met with a visceral reaction by certain residents against the use of any park property for 
housing our PD and FD.

The original PSB was able to accommodate PD and FD needs of the 1900s. Fast 
forward to the present, where both districts need more space to safely conduct their busi-
ness. Thus, a newly renovated PSB will only be able to house our FD, leaving KPPCSD 
to look for other PD housing options in Kensington. They are preferentially and appro-
priately pursuing property they already own, including the Annex—the empty building 
on the east side of the park’s parking lot next to the grassy field—in addition to other 
properties around Kensington.

And so those residents, who patently rejected any idea of our PD and FD in Kensington 
Park, due to the appropriate concerns for the children’s safety and the mixture of such 
a station’s hubbub and commotion with the park’s peaceful ambience and pedestrian 
traffic, are now faced with the exact scenario they hoped to avoid. Use of the Annex 
would put our police in the thick of park activities, rather than in a building that can be 
designed to sequester their business out onto the Arlington.

As a parent of two children, one currently on park property daily for KASEP classes, 
I support the use of the unused western slope on park property for constructing a new 
building to house both our public safety districts. And as an earthquake scientist, I will 
say that the park property is farther from the mapped trace of the Hayward fault than the 
current PSB. The people who protect and serve all of us deserve a new and safe building 
as far away from the fault as possible.
Danielle Madugo

Is This What We Want?
Dear Editor,

There was a time when I was not concerned about where the police were relocated in 
Kensington as long as park property was not involved, and that would include the use 
of the Annex, which is the only place that we can expand recreation for our community. 
Time having passed in long weeks and months of COVID quarantine, I have come to a 
very different appreciation of the problem. It does matter that our police and fire share 
the same facility in our tiny town, and it doesn't make sense that we, the citizenry, the 
taxpayers, are put in the position of paying for something that we don't want, specifically 
two public safety buildings in a one-square-mile town.

I am particularly bothered by this: there is no effort being put into determining the 
community consensus or preference in this matter. There is no open discussion of the 
project. Years ago, before buying the land that expanded and established Kensington 
Park, there were two very intensively campaigned advisory votes which very publicly 
measured community support for the park purchase, and both those votes passed by 
more than seventy percent.

I would not have the fire board think we support this project. In this time of Zoom meet-
ings, when boards do not see their constituents, it is pretty easy to assume that community 
silence means consent, but that is not necessarily the case. COVID has disrupted the civic 
life of our community, such that in-person civic meetings have been put on hold.

Well, now as we are starting to relax COVID protocols, it is time to hold community 
meetings again. If there is not community buy-in for this project, that the community 
will fund, then the project should be stopped in its tracks and rethought in terms of 
serving the whole community: police, fire, and community services district. That might 
mean a new building that the community might choose to pay for, or not, but the com-
munity certainly needs to be involved in this before choices are made by a few individu-
als that will raise property taxes for us all. 
Ciara Wood 

Inaccurate Characterization
Dear Editor:

The February “Citizen Forum” from the Kensington Property Owners Association 
inaccurately characterized several important actions taken by Kensington’s KPPCSD 
and KFPD boards. As a KFPD director, I would like to respond to one statement: “The 
decision to remove the police from the building [Public Safety Building, where Police 
and Fire are historically housed] was made by the fire board (KFPD) unilaterally—not 
the Kensington voters, nor in consummate deliberation and cooperation with the police 
board (KPPCSD).”

The decision was made in consultation with both chiefs and GMs and the architects. 
The KPPCSD board did not participate. Representatives from both boards had met since 
2017 to work out a solution for either a renovated PSB or a new building. Little progress 
was made. Eventually it became clear that the KPPCSD board would not allow a new 
joint building to be constructed in the disused SW corner of Kensington Park. Because 
no other site was available in Kensington that would preserve necessary response times, 
the only option was to renovate the PSB.

At KPOA’s urging, the boards agreed to form a 2x2 committee that would meet in 
public to discuss the PSB’s future. At the single meeting that was held, the KPPCSD 
board representatives would only introduce themselves and would not consider any 
agenda items. They declined to set a future meeting. Consequently, the KFPD board had 
to proceed on its own. As knowledge about increased space requirements for both police 
and fire accumulated, it became clear that both would not fit in the renovated PSB. There 
was no choice but to retain fire in the PSB. Neither Chief wanted a mixed facility with 
some personnel housed elsewhere.

The KPPCSD board then asked if they could consult the KFPD board’s architect to see 
if both departments could be made to fit. The KFPD board agreed. However, the draw-
ings were only conceptual and did not claim to comply with all required codes. Both 
chiefs objected to the cramped quarters that would ensue. The drawings did not meet 
code requirements and could not be accepted. 
Larry Nagel

Inaccurate Characterizations, Part Two
Dear Editor:

 As a fire board director, I respond to further statements made in the KPOA’s Feb-

Letters to the Editor ruary “Citizen Forum.” “Elimination of the PSB as a joint facility for police and fire 
districts—abandoning the original financial justification for building it—requires that 
the Kensington public receive full disclosure… of … effects of the PSB conversion into 
a fire station.”

The PSB was built over half a century ago. Codes and requirements have expanded, as 
for residences. All plans and updates have been presented publicly at fire board meet-
ings, with full disclosure, and posted on the fire district website. Additional information 
can be requested from the GM. 

“Joint plans must be released publicly well in advance of meetings. It is critical that dis-
closed plans include the impact on … cash reserves … cost of locating both departments 
temporarily, and creation of a new permanent police department location.” 

The fire board releases plans to directors and the public simultaneously. All plans 
are open for discussion at any meetings. Public comment is open before, during, and 
after meetings. The fire board engaged long-term financial planners, who presented 
projections at a recent board meeting. In no projections does the fire board anticipate 
tax increases or bond measures to fund the PSB renovation. The fire district has also 
engaged an experienced grant writer.

The fire board has long had a plan and projected costs for temporary housing. All of 
this information is on our website. When the fire board had to accept a fire-only renova-
tion to the PSB, it offered all possible help to the police in relocating. 

  “… [W]e see that community governance is hampered by the current methods of 
decision-making and community participation.”

The fire board follows all state regulations at its meetings. Public comment follows 
convention in not creating debates between board members and the public. District per-
sonnel will sometimes respond briefly. 

Larry Nagel and I hope this clarifies some issues. We urge participation in our monthly 
board and committee meetings, and we invite further questions to be directed to our 
general manager.
Kevin Padian

Traffic Woes
Dear Editor:

We live on Beloit Avenue, and we think there is an accident waiting to happen near 
us: a section of Beloit Ave. between Purdue and Grizzly Peak Blvd.  There are no side-
walks, many walkers, and plenty of traffic and blind curves. 

Let’s not wait until someone is killed. A sidewalk on one side would solve the problem.
Bernice Shapiro, Louise Milota

Mean Streets
Dear Editor:

As we are all aware, most of our streets are narrow with steep gutters. When driving 
on the side with parked vehicles, cars drive over the medium. Any oncoming car must 
pull over toward the gutter, risking damage to tires and cars, as has happened to several 
residents. While in general our street are not heavily trafficked, that won’t be the case 
in an emergency where many will try to evacuate. In an emergency, drivers may panic, 
leading to collisions with resulting blockage of our already too narrow streets. This hap-
pened in the Oakland fire as well as in other communities and led to loss of life.

These steep gutters are also a hazard to pedestrians, and few crossings in Kensington 
have curb ramps as required under the Americans with Disability Act.

With our now year-long fire season, our streets are critical in any evacuation in the 
event of a wildfire or other natural disaster. Recently, EBMUD and Stege Sanitary have 
been replacing water and sewage pipes in our streets. The resulting patches make for 
even more uneven surfaces. The state and local policies and laws to increase residential 
density make having roads that allow safe passage all the more important. The county 
has an obligation to make our streets safe. Let’s work together to ask Supervisor John 
Gioia to secure funding to make our streets safe.
Eileen Nottoli

Go Take a Hike
Dear Editor:

 Wildcat Creek begins in the southern part of Tilden Park, above Lake Anza, and flows 
northward through Wildcat Canyon, with a trail along its course. At Alvarado Park it turns 
west, passing through San Pablo and North Richmond with an urban trail along portions 
that remain above ground. Just west of Richmond Parkway the trail ends as Wildcat begins 
its final one-mile journey through the wetland to San Francisco Bay. There Wildcat Marsh 
Trail heads north and skirts West County Wastewater’s treatment facility, with hold-
ing ponds and solar panels, before encountering Republic’s West Contra Costa Sanitary 
Landfill at Parr Blvd. Another trail proceeds past Golden Bear Transfer Station, where Bay 
View R&R and other Bay Area haulers dump garbage into piles that are later loaded into 
tractor-trailers headed for Republic’s Keller Canyon landfill off Highway 4. The three-mile 
trail circles around a hill, identified as Garbage Mountain (158-foot elevation) on the East 
Bay Regional Parks map, and passes Retention Pond, intended to keep seepage out of the 
bay.

 “The Dump” was started in the ‘50s but closed a couple decades ago when it reached 
the maximum height allowed, thanks to “Save the Bay.” But the mound dropped due to 
decomposition and sinkage into the bay, 
and more waste was added. Now it is at a 
new maximum height, but Republic can add 
organic waste, which is cultured and eventu-
ally hauled away and sold as compost. Kens-
ington’s pure yard waste used to be deposited 
in a small area on the side but now with food 
waste composting, our organics are on top of 
the heap.

 The view along what is officially known 
as Landfill Loop Trail is impressive, and I 
circumnavigated this future archeological 
midden all alone one rainy day. If you need to 
jolt yourself into not acquiring and discarding 
so much stuff, in particular plastic anything, 
go take a hike and see what’s blowing in the 
wind and floating out to sea around “Mount 
Dump” and then think “Re-fuse Ref-use.”  
Dr. A. Stevens Delk

Design/Build
Earthquake Strengthening

Foundation Repairs
Retaining Walls

Drainage  •  Remodels •  Additions
Leak Investigations

Property Purchase Inspections 

510.524.8058
www.IronwoodEngineering.com

License B444427
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New Officer Appreciates His Role  
By Linnea Due

Recently hired Kensington police officer Dustin 
Siebert always wanted to be a policeman. “But I 
kept putting it off,” says Siebert, who grew up in 
Solano County. “I got married at a young age.” He 
believed that he needed to be hired by an agency 
that would put him through a police academy: “I 
was 24 when I found out that I could put myself 
through.”

He enrolled at the Napa Police Academy at Napa 
Valley College. “I started there in March 2006 and 
graduated in September. I first worked as a security 
officer at Solano Crisis Center”— a stressful start 
to his career.

His wife, Heather, began a masters’ program 
in Memphis, and Siebert applied to the Memphis 
police department. He went through the police 
academy there, which he describes as very different 

from what he experienced in Napa. “Napa was more academic, while Memphis was a lot 
more physical. It turned out well for me.” Siebert graduated first in his class and began 
patrolling in South Memphis. “It was a culture shock,” he says, “going from Solano 
County to Memphis. I kept thinking, `This can’t be real.’”

 After his wife graduated, the couple moved back to Solano County and bought a house 
in Fairfield. After working at the Paradise police department, Siebert was hired at Dixon, 
closer to home. He worked as a field training officer and then as Dixon’s canine handler. 
“That was the best part of my career so far,” he says. His canine partner, Fero, had to 
medically retire due to an injured back in 2018. Fero still lives with Siebert, enjoying his 
retirement, though Siebert says that when he leaves for work, Fero, a Dutch shepherd, 
stays by the window watching for his return. “You develop a very strong bond with the 
dog,” Siebert says. “It was hard to go to work when he first retired.”

 If being a canine handler was the best of his career, the worst occurred four years ear-
lier, in 2014. “We received a call that there was a disturbance between some high school 
students in the park that backed up to the school. They gave us a description of one of 
the kids. We drove around to see if we could find any disturbance. I saw someone come 
out of the bathroom that matched the description. I got out of my patrol car and started 
hearing shots. My brain didn’t comprehend that I was being shot at until the third shot, 
when I was getting hit by glass. The person, a fifteen-year-old, comes walking out from 
behind my car, like ten to twelve feet away, shooting at me with a handgun.”

Siebert stepped back into the driver’s door, ducking down. “They told us in the acad-
emy that in those situations you’d have auditory exclusion, tunnel vision, time would 
slow down. I experienced every single one of those.”

He could hear the shots but didn’t know where the shooter was in relation to the car, 
whether he was coming towards Siebert or circling behind the car. Siebert realized he 
had to move away from the car so he could see the boy. “He was walking away from me, 
but he had his upper body turned towards me, and he was shooting at me. I hit him once, 
he started running, the other officer pulled up and held him at gunpoint and then he gave 
up at that point. I took some time off after that. Something like that changes you.”

In fact, the current role of the police is a difficult subject for most officers to parse. 
“I’ve been in law enforcement for awhile,” Siebert says. “When I first started, you would 
hardly ever hear of officers being attacked or shot at. Now it’s a weekly thing in the 
news. It feels like it’s becoming a matter of not if, but when.”

Which makes Kensington a good landing spot for Siebert, who was hired in November. 
He is grateful to be here. “I really like Kensington,” he says. “In small towns you get to 
be more involved with what goes on. At Memphis, we’d go to a scene, we’d take a basic 
report, and our report would go to a bureau that dealt with that sort of crime. There was 
no follow-up on our parts.”

In Paradise, Dixon, and Kensington, he says, “You do your report, and then often you 
do your own follow-up and investigation. It exposes you to more, and you become a 
more well-rounded officer.”

Siebert is enjoying the job. “People are receptive and kind, happy that I’m here. From 
what I understand, the KPD went through a rough patch. We’re gaining the community’s 
trust again. I’m glad to be a part of that.”

Kensington police officer Megan Farley will be profiled in the April Outlook. 
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· Living in and loving Kensington for over 17 years ·

What is the most 
important first step  
in buying or selling  

a home?
I’d love to answer this and any  

other questions you might have.  
Call me, let’s talk.

LEIGH SCHNEIDER
REALTOR® · #2033564
510.390.0857 · leigh@redoakrealty.com
www.leighschneiderhomes.com

“right in KIC’s wheelhouse.” KIC has a hundred-year history of Kensington improve-
ment (think Colusa Circle’s roundabout, oak tree and holiday lighting, construction of 
kiosks, publication of two editions of Kensington Past and Present, among many other 
projects). And happily, it turns out that 
several KIC members are landscape 
professionals. Lisa Caronna is a retired 
landscape architect, and she dove into 
the park project.

Also critical to the project’s incep-
tion is the interest and financial help of 
realtor Ruth Frassetto. “Ruth’s been a 
huge supporter,” Gough says. “She has 
generously offered a large donation to 
provide professional labor for the proj-
ect.” Frassetto was behind the beautifi-
cation idea from the start. In an email, 
Frassetto writes, “The vacant corner 
will be an inviting outdoor space with 
built-in seating opposite the Village 
shops. A place to enjoy, eat lunch or 
just catch up with friends. I am really 
excited about this project. I worked on 
the design with both Sarah and Lisa, 
and I am managing the purchase of 
the plant materials and labor for the 
landscaping.”

Gough didn’t stop with buy-in from 
KIC. “I wanted to get a sense of 
broader community interest. I went 
door-to-door, canvassing about 200 
homes close to that intersection. People 
recognized [the park] had gone into decline and wanted to help. They offered to volun-
teer labor and money.”

Gough says that neighbors have a high interest in improving the little park. “It’s a 
highly visible, highly used space,” says Gough. “It should be a space we can be proud of, 
not a blight, which it has become. It should be a wonderful addition to the community. 
Once it’s done, it will be highly appreciated.” Gough anticipates the project will be com-
pleted within the calendar year, “sooner than later,” she promises.

 The park’s trees had become diseased and had to be removed several years ago. Two 
oak trees were planted, and an irrigation system to sustain them installed, along with 
bark chip mulch, meant to suppress weeds. But the mulch has slid down the grade onto 
the steps and the sidewalk, and the park’s bench is in sad shape.

Those involved in the park project have been meeting to suggest ways to improve the 
existing park. “We need to remove weeds and deter future weeds,” Gough says. “One of 
the new oak trees behind the bus bench was destabilized because the ground around it is 
sinking. That can be easily rectified. The plantings around it will help retain the soil and 
deal with runoff. We are targeting meaningful, modest plantings. We saw we could do a 
big improvement without a massive overhaul.”

The project will improve and extend the irrigation lines and plant areas to prevent ero-
sion and provide seating. Gough is also looking into improvements that are not within 
the province of KPPCSD, which voted to approve the project at its December board 
meeting. “The bus stop bench is also rotted,” Gough says. “I’ve been working with AC 
Transit to address that. That conversation is ongoing. Maybe we can get some kind of 
bus shelter.” Gough mentioned other areas in the Arlington corridor that could use some 
help, such as pedestrian issues, which are matters for the county to address.

KIC is seeking community donations for the lot beautification. “With Ruth’s commit-
ment we’re already halfway to our $20,000 goal,” Gough says. A GoFundMe account 
has been established specifically for the lot. People can also donate by mailing a check 
payable to Kensington Improvement Club, noting that it is for park improvement. See 
mailing and GoFundMe instructions below.

Gough has another mission: to increase community engagement in Kensington. “We were 
so fortunate that we kept our house,” she says. “There is no place we’d rather be than Kens-
ington. We love our quirky, unincorporated village. And what I’ve realized more than ever 
is that this is a community run by volunteers. It’s the responsibility of residents to aid our 
community.”

Joining KIC is one way to do so. “KIC is always open to new members and new board 
members,” Gough says. “We have nearly 300 members but we have open board spots. I 
didn’t realize all that KIC does. If you want to get something done, they’re the organization 
to go to. And so many board members have served Kensington so long it’s incumbent for 
others to step up.”

Gough, with a law degree, has stepped up all her working life. In Hong Kong, she 
founded two nonprofits, one to mentor survivors of human trafficking. She continues 
similar efforts today in the Bay Area, aiding a nonprofit that identifies exceptional leaders 
from post-conflict countries and provides education and mentoring, with the goal of those 
leaders returning home to serve in nations recovering from wars. She is a mother of three, 
ages fifteen, twelve, and eight.

Everyone agrees that one improvement to the corner lot would be a name that sticks. Its 
familiar name, the gore lot, is simply a description of its shape. “It’s not what we hope it 
will be called,” Gough says dryly. On her canvassing forays, she heard suggestions: Little 
Oak Park, the Corner Park, and more. “People can email me with suggestions,” she says. 
“We can give suggestions to the district but as they own the land it’s their final call."

Gough says, “This is one small thing that will bring a lot of joy. I am very happy here. I 
just want to see Kensington thrive.”

How to Donate to the Park Project 
  Checks: Mail to Kensington Improvement Club, PO Box 8165, Berkeley, CA 94707-  
0165. Credit card donations: Go to gofundme.com/f/donate-to-improve-our-little-kens-
ington-park.

KIC is a club, not a 501(c)(3), and the park fundraising campaign terminates on April 
10. To ask questions, provide feedback, or join KIC, contact Sarah Gough at KICpost@
gmail.com.

Park   
...from Front Page

Heavy weed growth, bark mulch strewn across steps 
and sidewalk, and evidence of erosion are all visible 
in this photo of the “gore lot” before the park’s facelift 
planned for this spring. Photo by Sarah Gough.
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ABC GUITAR LESSONS FOR ALL AGES 
Vaccinated school music teacher. Berklee- 
Boston graduate. Mark Sorensen - 510-207-5118 

AC K L E Y  PRO F E S S IO NA L  PA I N T I NG  
SERVICES 40 years exper ience makes  
a dif ference! We st r ive for c l e a r  c o m -
m u n i c a t i o n  a n d  f o l l o w - t h r o u g h . 
Free est imates. License#528381. Phone: 510-
2 2 0 - 4 0 21,  l a r r y a c k l e y19 53 @ y a h o o . c o m 

AU ROR A PA I NTI NG & DECOR ATI NG. 
Interior, exterior, waterproof coatings, wood resto- 
ration, color consultation. License #721226. Kens-
ington references. 510-655-9267 for free estimate.  
 
BRIDGE PAINTING paints houses! Top 
quality, int/ext, A-1 prep. for lasting f inish, 
Sr. discount, fully ins., Lic. 639300, free 
est., see display ad inside. 510-232-3340 

DESIGN-BUILD LOCAL CONTR ACTOR  
- w i t h  4 3 +  y e a r s  e x p e r i e n c e 
r e m o d e l i n g / r e n o v a t i o n   w i t h   c r e a t i v e  
solutions for handicap accessibility, kitchens,  
baths, ADU. Lots of local references. Learn 
more at www.baywoodbuilding.com or Yelp. 
Lic 357706-B Call Robert at 510-595-4231 

FURNITURE: Repairs Refinish Retrofit .   
Sensible, lasting workmanship by 3rd gen-
erat ion f ine furni ture  maker,  Huttonio 
Brooks. 510-526-4749. www.huttonio.com  
 
H A N DY M A N BRUCE , Smal l  jobs  a nd 
r e p a i r s ,  f e n c e s ,  d e ck s ,  p a i n t i n g ,  a n d 
a rou nd t he House repa i r s .  A lso replace 
locks and locksmith repai r.  510 -528-3419 
 
H E L P I N G  H A N D S ,  P E R S O N A L I Z E D 
CONCI ERGE SERV ICES . Help a rou nd 
your home to make th ings easier for you. 
O r g a n i z e ,  e r r a n d s ,  d e - c l u t t e r ,  h o m e 
ca re .  O ngoi ng or  shor t  t e r m.  Ken si ng-
ton resident , local references. Cal l to d is-
c u s s  you r  ne e d s .  Peg g y  510 -735 - 6965 
 
K ENSINGTON CONTR ACTOR –  K itch-
ens & baths, exper t home repai rs, paint ing,  
w a t e r p r o o f i n g .  R e l i a b l e .  L i c # 6 0 6 63 4 
Thomas Cunif f Const r uct ion 415-378-2007 
 
MEDICARE INSURANCE: I n d e p e n d e n t 
A g e n t  s p e c i a l i z i n g  i n  M e d i c a r e  p l a n s  
cont ac t  Ma r t ha La Mai r  (CA l ic#0E50665) 
at 510 -301-3313 w w w.lamai r insu rance.com 
  

PET CA R E -  Ken si ng ton re s ident  seek s 
d og  w a l k i n g / v a c a t io n  p e t  c a r e  jo b s . 
Sk ip  t he  dogg ie  ho t e l ,  I ' l l  fe e d  & wa l k 
you r  Ke n s i ng t on  p ooch t w ice  a  d ay  fo r 
$30.0 0 a nd br i ng i n  you r  ma i l  f r ee .  Dog 
wa l k i ng  10  bu ck s  p e r  t we n t y  m i nu t e s . 
O t he r  t a sk s  nego t i ab le .  Ju s t  a sk  L au r a 
(C h a r l i e ’s  m o m)  l s b o d y b @ g m a i l . c o m 
 
PET E R t he  PA I N T E R –Wi n t e r   Sp e c i a l ! 
G e t  a  f r e e  e s t i m a t e  f r om a  Ke n s i ng t o n 
f a v o r i t e .  I n t / E x t  L i c . I n s . 510 - 5 75 -3 91 3 

PIANO LESSONS for beginners and interme-
diates in grades K-up in classical and some jazz. 
$50./hr. Call Barb Foster 510-232-7128 El Cerrito 

PORTRAIT PHOTOGRAPHER - Quality  
Headshots to Family Portraits. Nan Phelps  
Photography located at 398 Colusa Ave. Learn 
more at nanphelps.com or YELP. Contact: 
nan@nanphelps.com or phone 510-528-8845 
     
VERY NICE DOWNSTAIRS APT – Ful l 
bedroom and k itchen, large l iv ing room in 
exchange for par t t ime assistant to help with 
light housework, dog walking, computer help, 
er rands, etc. Must have f lex ible t ime and 
dr ive. Single person or couple ok. Call Ell ie 
@ 415-250-8663 or email: elliez@gmail.com. 
Locat ion Kensing ton – avai lable March 1. 
 
WANTED: Looking for old whiskey bottles. 
P l e a s e  c o n t a c t  D a n i e l  4 1 5 - 2 6 7 - 6 1 9 1 .  

W R I T E R  F O R  H I R E  -  F o r m e r 
F i l m / T V  E x e c  w i l l  w r i t e / e d i t  c o p y 
f o r  b o o k s ,  w e b s i t e s ,  a d s ,  l e t t e r s , 
s p e e c h e s ,  p r e s e n t a t i o n s .  E m a i l :  i n f o @
a l i s o n b r a n t l e y . c o m  o r  5 1 0 - 6 8 4 - 31 0 4 
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K E N S I N G T O N

Community E ducation
t

 KCC Adult Classes 
Tai Chi with Nobuo Nishi 

Fridays  9:30-11:00am 

Drop-in fee is $15

This class teaches Tai Chi for better health, improving students’ 
strength, balance, flexibility, and dexterity. A gentle martial art, Tai Chi is 
a safe, rewarding activity for people of all ages and levels of health. Tai 
chi emphasizes the mind and body working in harmony.  Relaxing the 
body and calming the mind help reduce stress and increase the flow of 
energy.

Register at KensingtonCommunityCouncil.org/adult-classes

Tennis Court Reservations: For weekends and holidays only. 
Call the KCC office to book your reservations 510-525-0292

New KPPCSD Court Fees:  
1 hour reservations- residents: $7 non-residents $10

The Kensington Outlook can now be found at: KensingtonOutlook.com

Archive copies can also be found on our website dating back to 2003.

KCC/KASEP Office: 59 Arlington Ave., Bldg. E (Across the grassy field 
above the tennis courts in Kensington Park), Kensington CA 94707. 
E-mail: kccrec@yahoo.com, or call 510-525-0292. Our website is:  
www.kensingtoncommunitycouncil.org.  

Kensington After School  
Enrichment Program 
This spring we will be offering more than 60 classes for students after 
school. Our small class sizes and wonderful outdoor spaces are a per-
fect setting for kids k-6 after school. Our location is an easy walk for kids 
coming down from Hilltop School and offer a homework club right after 
school for kids who are taking a later KASEP class. This spring we have 
added a kids Yoga class and Chess club with Kim Roots.

Registration for our spring session of classes opens on Tuesday, March 
8th at 7pm for kindergarten and 7:30pm for grades 1-6.

Important Dates: Spring break is April 1-8th and there will be no 
KASEP classes that week. 
 
KASEP Chess Club is back. The game of chess challenges memory, 
calculation, visual-spatial skills, and critical thinking abilities.  Kim Roots 
has been playing chess for more years than he cares to share. He has 
continued to play online competitive 
chess throughout the pandemic.

The popularity of chess has skyrock-
eted over the last 2 years, partially due 
to the pandemic and partly due to the 
popularity of the movie Queen’s Gambit. 
The KASEP Chess club will be held on 
Tuesdays at 2:30.

K A S E P

 
KCC Summer Camp 2022
Join us for KCC Summer Camp 2022 where kids 
can enjoy the outdoors with exciting team games, 
arts & crafts, dance, sports, Olympic week, cook-
ing, tennis and much more! Each week KCC Camp 
offers a 9-5 camp day filled with adventure and fun. 
We will be enjoying the newly renovated Kensington 
Community Center this summer with its abundant 
kitchen and large outdoor BBQ, tennis courts, bas-
ketball courts, classrooms and large grassy areas 
at the Kensington Park-all in one area, no need to 
travel anywhere else! 

Camp provides a positive and nurturing environment for students enter-
ing grades 1st through 6th in Fall 2022. Campers learn new skills, 
develop new friendships, and have an exciting summer!  
 

 Camp is from 9:00am - 5:00pm Monday through Friday

Camp Cost is $375 per camper, per week

Register On-line: KensingtonCommunityCouncil.Org

Registration Starts Tuesday, March 1st at 7pm and is ongoing

*Scholarships are available by calling the KCC office and requesting  
a scholarship application.

Calling all Counselors!

We have openings for summer camp counselors. If you are a senior 
in high school or older, enjoy working with children, and want to be 
part of a fun, energetic team, please download an application at 
KensingtonCommunityCouncil.org/kcc-day-camp 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Save the Date:

 
 
 
 
 
Kensington High School Senior Photo in May

Sunday May 1st at 3:30pm - keep the tradition alive- all high 
school seniors, attending all of or part of Hilltop Elementary School, 
are invited to participate in the annual Senior group photo. The 
photo is always the highlight of the June Outlook.
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changes to floor, slab, interior walls. “What that means is that you have to take the build-
ing apart, and then you have to follow federal guidelines for ADA. You have the elevator 
and the machine room for the elevator.” He said that the fire department needed more 
space for many reasons, including extra personnel on Red Flag days.

 After the fire board’s why-is-this-necessary presentation, KMAC Chair Patrick Tahara 
called for public comment. Much was said, little related to enclosing the deck. Nearby 
residents on every side of the compass spoke about their fears for their properties and 
health impacts during the building’s renovation and about noise during and after.

 One feared that pile-driving deeper piers could damage their next-door home’s founda-
tion. Another that the deck enclosure would cut out light to a home office. A third that 
machine noise from the roof was already disturbing and now more machinery would 
be sited on the roof. Another that parking was nearly impossible and what would it be 
like during construction? Another asked about the large meeting room and staff offices 
downstairs that added up to a possible load of twenty or more people, not counting 
the three firefighters. Where were they all to park? Several expressed dismay that the 
renovation itself was suddenly front-and-center. “This sounds like a major remodel,” one 
said. “I thought this was just going to be about enclosing the deck.”

Hansell said that noise will be less of an issue because old equipment will be replaced 
with smaller, quieter units. He added that remodeling plans had been discussed at four-
teen fire board meetings and that the plans and explanations are on the district website. 
“The variance required public notification,” he explained. “But the project was not 
intended to be identified as just the variance. We’ve tried to be totally transparent with 
the scope of the project.”

In the end, KMAC voted to recommend approving the variance to enclose the deck. 
Perplexity pervaded both the meeting and its aftermath: one KMAC member, explain-
ing his vote, said that we had to support the fire department so it would not be “con-
solidated’ with El Cerrito. That ship sailed in 1994 and is considered by almost all a 
successful partnership. Following the vote, claims were made online that KMAC had 
approved the remodel, resulting in the exclusion of police from the finished building. 
(KMAC can only advise, and the remodel was not on the table.)
The Police Board Looks at Options

 At the February 10 meeting, the KPPCSD discussed a smorgasbord of options to 
re-house the police department. Interim GM Rick Benson laid out several scenarios in 
addition to describing problems with 303 Arlington, the building in the Ace parking lot 
on the Arlington.

 Residents had expressed frustration that the police board seemed to be doing little 
in its search. It turns out they were doing a lot—but as Benson explained before the 
meeting, the only options on the agenda in closed sessions were 217 (the Public Safety 
Building) and 303 Arlington. Said board president Sylvia Hacaj, “The Brown Act is very 
specific about what can be talked about in closed session. You can discuss real estate 
negotiations about specific properties.” It does not allow free-ranging conversations 
about options.

Directors privately made other suggestions to Benson. Again because of the Brown 
Act, a suggestion brought up by one director could not be relayed to the rest unless it 
was in open session. “One director would tell me privately, `I think we should seriously 
consider this,’ and another would say, `Don’t forget about modulars,’” Benson said. 
“I thought 303 was a good option, but we needed to look at it seismically. We found 
out it would cost a lot to make it what we wanted seismically. Then we had to have an 
appraisal done. And figure out what improvements we’d need to make. Just this week we 
learned that it doesn’t look like we’ll be able to buy it.” That would mean spending $1.3 
million on a building the district does not own and would need to rent.

 Which led to the re-housing agenda item for the February 10 open regular board meet-
ing. “All these ideas are coming from different directions,” Benson said. “We needed a 
situation where all the board members could know everything. And so the public can 
see that we’ve been looking at other options. Now we can put everything on the table 
and talk about it.”

 The meeting itself gave directors an opportunity to air ideas and frustration that 
options posed months earlier had not been investigated. Among options proposed were 
the Annex, the long-unused building opposite the tennis courts in Kensington Park and 
Building E, which currently houses the Kensington Community Council. The district 
owns both of these properties in addition to part of the parking lot below the Commu-
nity Center. Also proposed was buying land from EBMUD, buying or leasing com-
mercial property on Colusa Circle (there are several vacant buildings), a property on the 
Arlington, another on Lawson Road, and a plan to assess the ins and outs of eminent 
domain and its tax advantages to a seller.

 Rachelle Sherris-Watt suggested that an ad hoc committee be set up to look at the 
Annex and Building E. Board president Sylvia Hacaj objected, saying board directors 
should not be doing staff work. But interim GM Rick Benson is only in town infre-
quently, and he said he would welcome help. Eventually two ad hoc committees were 
formed: Sherris-Watt and Chris Deppe for the Annex and Building E and Eileen Nottoli 
and Mike Logan for possible EBMUD properties. District counsel Ann Danforth will 
look into eminent domain, and Rick Benson, with the help of a realtor, will focus on 
Colusa Circle and other properties.

 In his opener, Benson stated the obvious: “All of this is going to be costly. It’s going 
to cost the district a great deal of money to move.” Benson estimated that because the 
district has been prudent, it has between $800,000 and a million to spend on relocation, 
but the rest will need to be borrowed.

 Said Sylvia Hacaj two days after the meeting, “What I’ve seen through this process is 
that both districts are looking out for the best interest of their community, not just the 
best interest of their district.”
Grant Grumblings

At the Kensington Fire Protection District’s February 9 fire board meeting, district 
general manager Bill Hansell said that he’d recently learned that the $5.3 million FEMA 
grant the district has been hoping would finance much of the Public Safety Building 
remodel could take months to be granted—and that the district is unlikely to be awarded 
a grant. Also, getting federal funds would mean using “Build America Act” materials 
that Hansell estimated could add a million dollars to the cost. No bidding could start 
before getting a yea or nay on the grant, as a start would be disqualifying.

Hansell laid out two options. Drop the grant process and rely on a $4.9 million loan, in 
which case construction might start next fall, or continue the application and face a likely 
21-month delay. He suggested that one requirement of the grant, a structural engineer’s 
cost-benefit analysis due by April 8, be undertaken, as it would be useful in both scenarios. 

Hansell estimated that $4.6 million in reserves plus the loan would cover the remodel and 
the temporary facility build, necessary to site the fire department during the remodel. 
Interest in the amount of $300,000 per year would service the debt. In the end, the directors 
voted to scotch the grant but to allot $12,000 for the structural engineering report.

Director Janice Kosel said after the meeting, “It is very disappointing to have the rug 
suddenly pulled out from us on the FEMA grant after working with our grants person for 
nearly a year. Perhaps the grant was never a realistic possibility.”

KMAC  
...from Front Page

1656 Shattuck Ave.
Berkeley, CA 94709

510.848.1950

1960 Mountain Blvd.
Oakland, CA 94611

510.339.0400

3070 Claremont Ave.
Berkeley, CA 94705

510.652.2133

A Legacy of Serving our Community

Albany | Berkeley | El Cerrito  
Kensington | Oakland | Piedmont

grubbco.com

cc

Learn more at redoakrealty.com/enhance

839 EVELYN AVENUE,  ALBANY
Through Enhance, this lovely 2+ bed, 2 bath home was freshly remodeled with an updated 

kitchen and baths which resulted in 9 offers at 36% over asking at $1,625,000. 839Evelyn.com   

ANN ARRIOLA PLANT + LYNN SIGNORELLI · #613099, 2021710 · ANNANDLYNN@REDOAKREALTY.COM

SELL YOUR HOME AT A 
HIGHER PRICE WITHOUT 

BREAKING A SWEAT

Before selling your home, small improvements can make a big difference in the 
sales price. That’s where Red Oak Realty’s Enhance program comes into play - 
your home can be improved prior to sale with no loan application, no interest, 
no invoices, and no fees until close of escrow, plus, your project is handled by 

professional contractors and designers at The Home Co. 

Enhance properties have been proven to receive 30% more offers,  
sell 9 percentage points over the listing price at an average of 31% and  

sell 9% faster than other, similar properties in the neighborhood. 

If you are interested in learning more about how the Enhance program  
can improve your home prior to sale, visit redoakrealty.com/enhance

BEFORE AFTER

Next Month: An Interview with
Retiring Fire Chief Michael Pigoni
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Passings 
   Longtime Kensington resident Dr. Michael Floyd 
passed away peacefully at the age of 85 on January 5, 2022, 
surrounded by his wife Nancy, his children, and his 
grandchildren. Born in Spokane, WA, Michael moved at 
a young age to Berkeley. He was enterprising, selling his 
mother’s pastries door to door to help support the family, 
as well as working at other jobs. Perhaps the most mean-
ingful job he had as a young man was being a kennel boy 
at Berkeley Dog & Cat Hospital.

Michael was accepted early to UC Berkeley, majoring 
in chemistry, and went on to UC Davis where he earned 
his Doctor of Veterinary Medicine. He was married to 
Winnie Meadows and had three daughters, Lorraine, 
Theresa, and Sharyn. During that time, Michael started his own practice in Albany, the 
first veterinarian to practice there.

After seven years in practice, Michael applied to schools in the UK. After a divorce, 
he married Susan Campbell. They lived in Hampstead while Michael worked as a house 
surgeon at the Royal Veterinary College in London.

After returning from London, Michael and Susan bought a house in Kensington and 
had a daughter, Sara. Michael returned to his practice in Albany. His long days took a 
toll on his marriage. Susan and he divorced shortly after.

At this point, Michael and Nancy Ehrlich started what would become a 51-year 
relationship; Nancy and Michael worked together for the rest of their careers.  Nancy 
became one of the state’s first licensed veterinary technicians, and Michael became one 
of the nation’s first veterinary dentists.

Eventually, Michael sold Albany Veterinary Clinic and established a dental practice in 
Orinda. Michael and Nancy worked there together until they retired.

Michael devoted the rest of his life to helping others succeed in veterinary medi-
cine. He was a significant benefactor to the UC Davis Veterinary School, creating the 
first dental suite that bears his name, as well as a scholarship program.  He was honored 
to have the grand atrium of the Gladys Valley Hall named Floyd Commons in his honor.

As Michael wrote for a reunion, “I have had a great career, a great marriage to my 
partner and recognition from my peers for my accomplishments. Life doesn’t get any 
better than that.”

Sylvia Lyli Everett (nee Kallio) passed away peacefully in her home in Kensington on 
January 27, at the age of 103. She attributed her longevity to "all the dancing" she did 
in the old ballrooms of Oakland and San Francisco, partnered by her beloved husband, 
Warren.

Sylvia was born in Montana, the only child of Emil Kallio and Aino Henni, both natives 
of Finland. The family moved to Berkeley when she was five years old.

She was a star pupil of Berkeley High School and turned down the opportunity to attend 
UCB. Instead, she chose to study at Heald Business School, as she was anxious to begin 
working so she could help her parents financially. After finishing her studies, she went to 
work in the mail room of the "Telephone Company" which was then Pacific Bell, but rose 
quickly through the ranks, becoming a supervisor, and later a computer programmer.

She married her soul mate, and the love of her life, 
Warren, in 1945 after he returned from military ser-
vice. They moved to Kensington in 1956, where they 
entertained their many friends and neighbors, wining and 
dining, often dancing into the early hours. They shared a 
fun-filled and busy life until his untimely passing in 1973. 

Both avid golfers and skiers, they attended the Crosby 
Open annually in Pebble Beach and headed for the ski 
slopes in Tahoe during winter. They were proud members 
of the Finnish Community in Berkeley and helped build 
the Kaleva Ski Lodge in the Lake Tahoe area.

Sylvia was a delightful woman, always in good spir-
its, witty, bright and beautiful, and full of fascinating 
stories. She enjoyed excellent health, and up until her eye-
sight deteriorated in her nineties, she could be seen driving around her beloved neighbor-
hood, wearing one of her many hats.  

She loved her home and surroundings in Kensington and will be sorely missed by 
friends and neighbors.

Police Productive in 2021, 
Geared Up for 2022

The Kensington Police Department’s productivity rate, measured by citations, arrests, 
and district attorney charges, went up significantly last year. For example, in 2020, 223 
case reports were written. This number increased to 344 in 2021. 15 arrests were made 
in 2020, 34 in 2021. Moving citations similarly rocketed up: 92 in 2020, 177 in 2021. 
It is unknown how many charges the county DA filed in 2020; 13 were filed in 2021. 
Continuing the trend, more than thirty citations for moving violations were issued in the 
first month of 2022. Police Chief Mike Gancasz noted that the increases are substantial 
considering the staffing challenges the department faced last year.

Special programs and cleanup occupied the department. In December, the KPD con-
tacted the Department of Motor Vehicles, requesting an audit of those listing themselves 
as confidential employees of the district. The audit revealed more than twenty former 
employees who are not eligible for confidential status. The list was updated, and the 
district is now in compliance with the DMV.

The department continues to work closely with Project Coyote on educating residents 
on how to safely coexist with coyotes. A variety of brochures, such as Understanding 
Coyote Behavior and How to Keep Domestic Animals Safe, are available at the Public 
Safety Building at 217 Arlington Ave.

Good Neighbors: Kensington Officer Jose Fajardo, who speaks fluent Spanish, aided 
the El Cerrito PD and the Albany PD with translation help when drivers who appeared 
intoxicated were stopped. In both cases, arrests were made. KPD officers responded to 
a request for mutual aid in El Cerrito, where a fleeing suspect crashed his vehicle into 
a home and set it on fire, along with a patrol car. Officers were able to extinguish the 
flames while the suspect was apprehended. In another case, KPD officers coordinated 
with Berkeley and Albany police in a successful yard-to-yard hunt for a man suspected 
of stealing catalytic converters.
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